KINGSTON ON SOAR PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on Tuesday 5th November 2019 at 
7.00 pm in the Coronation Room in the Village Hall
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	Present:
Parish Councillors; M Johnson (MJ) (Chairman), G Aldridge (GA), J Avery (JA) and Nicole Elders (NE).

Borough Councillor; Rex Walker (RW).
County Councillor; Andrew Brown (AB).
Parish Clerk; R Parrey (RP).
Welcome

MJ welcomed those present to the meeting.

Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from D Fairbanks and S Dale.
Declarations of interest

There were none.
Minutes of meeting on 3rd September 2019
The minutes of the meeting on 3rd September 2019 were agreed and signed as a correct record. 
Matters arising from meeting on 3rd September 2019
Rushcliffe Town and Parish conference: JA was thanked for circulating her report of this event which took place on 11th October 2019 at the Rushcliffe Arena. Refer to Appendix A.
Notts ALC AGM 21st November 2019: RP agreed to circulate the minutes when received from NALC.
Data Protection
There was nothing to report.
Clerk's correspondence

Steps to avoid fraud: RP circulated an important message detailing steps to take to avoid fraud. Refer to Appendix B.
VE Day celebrations 8th May 2020: NE will ask the Church Council whether it is planning an event.
Finance
Financial up-date: Refer to Appendix C.
Planning and Development Matters
New applications: 
1 Kingston Hall (ref 19/02110/LBC). Members agreed to accept the proposal to replace UPVC windows.

Sunnyside Kingston Fields (ref 19/02379/FUL). Members agreed to accept the proposal to construct a single storey extension, a pitched roof over the garage and undertake internal alterations.

On-going applications: 
6 Kingston Lane (ref 19/01490/FUL) The proposal to demolish the existing building, and construct a replacement building that incorporates the recently built extension, has been granted by the Borough Council.

21 The Green ref (ref 19/01702/FUL) The proposal to erect a wooden summerhouse has been granted by the Borough Council.
Other development matters: 
Rushcliffe Local Plan. This was adopted by the Borough Council at its Council meeting on 8th October 2019
Fairham Pastures. A public exhibition is due to take place on the proposed first phase of the scheme, which will include improvement and access works to Nottingham Road, works to Mill Hill roundabout and new access to and from the Clifton South park and ride site. There will also be new pedestrian and cyclist crossing points together with the creation of a new road layout. Subject to planning approval, work is expected to start on site during 2020. 

The local community is being invited to view details of the proposals and meet the Fairham team at exhibitions to be held in Barton in Fabis Village Hall and Gotham Memorial Hall: 

• Friday 8th November, 10am - 7.30pm – Barton in Fabis Village Hall 

• Saturday 9th November, 9am - 1pm – Barton in Fabis Village Hall 

• Friday 15th November, 2pm – 7.30pm – Gotham Memorial Hall

Traffic
Gotham Road: AB confirmed that the request to extend the 30-mph speed limit from the bridge over Kingston Brook towards the lodge at the entrance to Kingston Hall together with improvements to the footway alongside Gotham Road, have been entered on the list of schemes for committee approval.
Culvert on Station Road: MJ reported that water flowing through the culvert has nowhere to go; AB noted this. 
Mud on the road: AB reported that the farmer has been made aware of the slippery road conditions caused by his farming operations.

Village hall and car park

Village hall: 
AGM. GA said that the AGM has taken pace. Caroline and Doug Williams are no longer on the committee: NE is now vice-chairman.
Refurbishment. NE reported that proposed refurbishment to the village hall will possibly include merging the gents’ and ladies’ toilets the creation of a bar and making the kitchen area and small meeting room open plan.

Car Park: 
Height barrier. MJ reported that David Arrowsmith will touch up the paint on the height barrier. No invoice has been received for the barrier.
Hedges. MJ agreed to get quotes to maintain the boundary hedges.
Salt.  MJ said that no more salt needs to be ordered at the present time.
Environment

Recycling bins: Three bins will be ordered and the suppliers will put up a notice stating times for tipping. Members noted that if there is a complaint about noise then the bins will be removed.
Land alongside Kingston Brook: MJ said he would contact the Environment Agency to ask whether the Parish Council could take over maintenance responsibility.
Community events
Beer Festival: The event from 21st to 22nd September 2019 made a profit of just over £400. Drinks not sold shall be available at future events.
Done to death by Jove: 51 people attended this event on 23rd October. The invoice from Live and Local has not been received yet.
The tale of Little Bevan: 53 people have reserved tickets for this event on 13th November 2019
Burns Night Ceilidh: This event will take place on the evening of Saturday 25th January 2020.

Marquee and trailer hire and storage: One section of the marquee has been hired for a function and an invoice has been issued.

Beacon: MJ said the ground is too soft for the tractor at present.
Village Plan
GA said she has circulated notes on how to move forward and welcomed comments.
Parish web site

GA reported that the website has been updated.
Parish newsletter
In DF’s absence, JA made notes to pass to him.
Any other business
Celebrating Rushcliffe Awards: 
Residents and groups in Rushcliffe are being asked to acknowledge their unsung community, sporting, business and health heroes in the Borough Council’s community accolades, the Celebrating Rushcliffe Awards. In conjunction with media partner West Bridgford Wire, the event will celebrate the Borough’s wonderful volunteers, businesses, clubs, organisations, environmentalists, sports teams and athletes and the best of its health and wellbeing and food and drink sectors. Winners will be announced and celebrated in a ceremony at the Becket School in West Bridgford on Wednesday November 20. NE said she had been shortlisted for an award as a volunteer.
Parish Clerk: RP gave fair warning that he wishes to retire as Parish Clerk in a few months. It was agreed that this should appear in the next issue of the Parish Newsletter and that RP would deal with any enquiries.
The meeting closed at 8.50 pm
Date of the next Parish Council meeting:
Tuesday 7th January 2020
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APPENDIX A
Town and Parish Council Conference, 11 October 2019: ‘Our Environment’

After a welcome by Cllr Debbie Mason (Deputy Leader, Rushcliffe Borough Council), Cllr Simon Robinson (Council Leader) gave an update on Borough Council priorities.

Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL): Introduced by the Government, this secures funding for improvements to infrastructure across the borough, and is chargeable on all new developments of 100sq.m. or over.  Parishes can receive funding to support projects such as leisure facilities, additional secondary school places, or new health facilities. Applications should be submitted promptly.

Encampments: a temporary injunction lasting for three years has been taken out on five areas in the borough, including Rushcliffe Arena and West Park.

Housing: Local Plan 1 was adopted in 2014 allocating 13,000 houses across the borough by 2028 in strategic sites.  Local Plan 2 was recently approved which allocates more deliverable houses, to compensate for delays at other sites. A £2m fund has been set up to establish a body to deliver opportunities in the area, including creating jobs, raising the profile, and attracting new investment. The schedule for closing the power station has been accelerated and the best use of the site is being considered.  T

Tree scheme: Over 5,000 trees will be distributed in November.  The Tree Warden network continues to flourish.

Reduction of single-use plastics: Over 40 businesses across the borough have signed up to this. The use of helium balloons has been banned at RBC venues.

The next session was on Climate Change/Carbon Reduction: The Council has reduced carbon emissions by the equivalent of 1,000 tonnes since 2008/9, and is committed to taking action via two council motions in 2019.  A carbon reduction team is being set up, and an action plan will go to Cabinet in March next year.  Attenders were urged to calculate their own carbon footprint and commit to change – see Google’s WWF Footprint Calculator. A carbon footprint leaflet is available via RBC’s website.
Mary Clear is chairperson of Incredible Edible in Todmorden, Yorks, which is an urban gardening project begun in 2008. The volunteer organization aims to provide access to local food and to connect with communities, assist with education and learning, and support the local economy through caring for the environment.  The website is www.incredible-edible-todmorden.co.uk
There followed a joint workshop on climate change/carbon reduction and Incredible Edible, when attenders were invited to discuss the measures their parish council were taking or will aim to take in regard to reducing the carbon footprint and in encouraging stronger community connections.

Unauthorised Encampments: The action to deal with unauthorised encampments involves close liaison with the Police and numerous agencies such as local councils, Social Services and the RSPCA.  Eviction can be enforced via bailiffs if required and sites are cleared of rubbish once vacated.  To reduce the risk of unauthorised encampments, landowners should consider what preventative measures can be employed (such as gates, fences, ditches, height barriers), taking into account planning regulations and environmental issues.

Armed Forces Covenant: John Wilson, Regional Employer Engagement Director with East Midlands Reserve Forces & Cadets Association, is responsible for the MOD’s employer engagement strategy across the East Midlands.  His role is to develop and sustain strong and mutually beneficial relationships with employers and employer organisations, in order to provide support for Defence and employers on recruitment, retention, resettlement, rehabilitation and business objectives. The strategy aims to support the full range of Defence personnel: regulars, reserves, cadet force volunteers, Service leavers, wounded, injured and sick, and spouses/partners of Service personnel.
The conference closed at 3.15pm.

Janice Avery
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APPENDIX B

Take five to stop fraud

People across Nottinghamshire are being asked to take five to stop fraud and ensure they do not fall victim to a fraudulent attack by phone, text, email or online.

Everyone should always take five minutes to reflect and step back from the situation if a phone call, message or online exchange requests personal or financial information.

Even if an individual says they are the bank or other trusted organisation, you still need to take the time to stop and think about what’s really going on.

That’s the message from Nottinghamshire Police, Nottinghamshire Fire and Rescue and Nottinghamshire local councils, all represented on The Safer Nottinghamshire Board.

Always take a step back to take the five minutes and follow these key steps to avoid falling victim to fraud:

· A genuine bank or organisation will never contact you out of the blue to ask for your PIN, full password or to move money to another account. Only give out your personal or financial details to use a service that you have given your consent to, that you trust and that you are expecting to be contacted by.

· Never automatically click on a link in an unexpected email or text.

· If you’re approached with a request for personal information, don’t provide it. Instead, contact the company directly using a known email or phone number.

· Don’t assume an email or phone call is authentic. Just because someone knows your basic details such as your name and address or even your mother’s maiden name, it doesn’t mean they are genuine.

· Be mindful of who you trust – criminals may try and trick you into their confidence by telling you that you’ve been a victim of fraud. They can also make any telephone number appear on your phone handset so even if you recognise it or it seems authentic, do not use it as verification they are genuine.

· Don’t be rushed or pressured into making a decision.
Under no circumstances would a genuine bank or some other trusted organisation force you to make a financial transaction on the spot. They would never ask you to transfer money into another account for fraud reasons.

· Listen to your instincts. If something feels wrong then it is usually right to question it.

· Stay in control. Have the confidence to refuse unusual requests for personal or financial information. It’s easy to feel embarrassed when faced with unexpected or complex conversations. But it’s okay to stop the discussion if you do not feel in control of it.

Remember to #Tell2 and simply tell two friends or family members to be mindful of scams too, especially those who may be vulnerable or elderly.

Nottinghamshire Police’s Assistant Chief Constable Steve Cooper said: “Increasingly fraud is becoming more complex and deceptive, much of which is targeted at vulnerable and elderly people.

“You wouldn’t let a burglar into you home so don’t let a fraudster in via their methods of contacting you. That can be via your home phone, the internet, mobile phone, door stepping or through letters.

“Fraudsters pose as persons in authority, create a sense of urgency to the situation or contact victims when they are expecting something to happen.

“Our advice would be to hang up on cold calls from any company as fraudsters lie and identity theft can purport to be any business. This could be your bank, so we would echo the aim of this campaign and ‘take five’ to verify by a trusted means.

“This is why we state to take five minutes, hang up, make a brew and then ring the number known and not the one given in a text or phone call, or ring the number from a trusted phone.

“We want everyone to talk about fraud and we would encourage to spread this advice and awareness to your friends, family and those vulnerable in the community so they aren’t scammed in the future.”

Anthony May, Chair of the Safer Nottinghamshire Board said: “Whether over the phone, by text, email or online, even if someone claims they’re the bank or an organisation you know, you still need to take the time to stop, think and take five about what’s really going on when someone contacts you.

“Deep down, many people already know these basic rules on how to beat financial fraud, everyone just needs to take a breath and stay calm to remember them.

“You can play your part by remembering to also #Tell2 and make sure two family or friends are aware of the need to take a step back and think if anyone requests personal or financial information.”
7 October 2019

APPENDIX C
Financial update
· HSBC main a/c
Transactions since the meeting on 3rd September have been as follows:
	Date
	Details
	Receipts
	Payments

	Oct 2019 to Oct 2020
	Insurance premium to Came & Co
	
	709.18

	Aug & Sep
	Grass mowing
	
	378.00

	Jul to Sep
	Parish Clerk’s salary
	
	320.00

	July
	Parish Clerk’s expenses
	
	128.15

	2nd May
	Election charges
	
	36.79

	Oct 2019 to Oct 2020
	ICO data protection fee
	
	40.00

	October
	Defibrillator battery
	
	204.00

	2019
	Donation to Village News
	
	25.00

	
	Total
	
	1841.12


The bank account balance is now £5621.78
· HSBC community events a/c
Recent transactions have been as follows:
	Date
	Details
	Receipts
	Payments

	21 Sep
	Dancing duck order for beer festival
	
	175.20

	“
	Charnwood Brewery order for beer festival
	
	355.80

	“
	Old Sawley Brewing order for beer festival
	
	48.60

	“
	Farmer Fear order for beer festival
	
	156.32

	“
	Float for beer festival
	
	30.00

	“
	Tim Hayton sponsorship for beer festival
	55.00
	

	“
	Serif Europe sponsorship for beer festival
	55.00
	

	02 Nov
	Cash paid in
	1400.00


	

	“
	Total
	1510.00
	765.92


The bank account balance is now £3782.19

·  Co-op Bank Car park maintenance a/c
There have been no recent transactions, so the balance remains at £595.46.

· National Savings Investment a/c
There were no transactions, so the balance remains at £1153.48.

· Petty cash
£7.32 is currently held as petty cash.
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